# Session 1

# ZECHARIAH AND ELIZABETH: AN ANSWERED PRAYER

Luke 1:5-25

### **Memory Verse**

But the angel said to him, "Do not be afraid, Zechariah, because your prayer has been heard. Your wife Elizabeth will bear you a son, and you will name him John."

- LUKE 1:13, CSB

## Zechariah and Elizabeth: An Answered Prayer

**THEOLOGICAL THEME:** God uses ordinary people to do extraordinary things that have a huge impact for His kingdom.

**CALL TO ACTION:** What prayer do you think God isn't answering? How could this be a part of a bigger, greater plan?

Name some people you feel have done extraordinary things. Think about what characteristics these people have in common. Interestingly, there is no specific type of person that overachieves or succeeds, and success is not always predictable if you only gauge a person by the world's standards. Whether a farmer boy who became president or a shoe salesman who became one of the greatest evangelists of all time, throughout history there have been average people that achieved unusually great things.

The movie *Forest Gump* was a major motion picture that depicted a man born with various physical and cognitive handicaps that threatened to hold him back. His mother pushed him to resist the limitations and he was in the right place at the right time repeatedly to be a part of some of the biggest events in history. It was a wildly popular movie that reminds us to not settle in life and not to judge others by what might make them different. What about you? Would you describe yourself as extraordinary, above average, or just regular? Have you ever been part of incredible things and realized only God could have orchestrated all that you have experienced?



What examples do you know of people who have been used by God in unexpected ways?



# When have you been surprised by something that God allowed you to be part of?

### **Session Summary**

Sometimes it may seem like God isn't listening to your prayers or that He doesn't care about what is important to you. In those moments, you can choose to give up on your prayers or you can continue praying and trusting that God will do what He says and that His timing is perfect. We don't always understand why we get a no from God or have to wait and persist in praying about something. What we see in today's passage is God is always there and always at work in the lives of people just like you.

God is in the business of using ordinary people to do extraordinary things for the sake of the gospel. Just as He wants to use you, God chose to take an older couple who were childless and give them a miraculous son who would be the forerunner of the Messiah. When God speaks, the way that you respond is a big deal. Zechariah obeyed the Lord and trusted Him when the angel announced that he and his wife would finally have a son, but his initial disbelief caused him to suffer a consequence that lasted the entire pregnancy.

### 1. The Ordinary Couple (Luke 1:5-10)

In this passage, we get an introduction to some real people of the Bible who were key figures in the life and lineage of Jesus. John made note that Herod the Great was king of Judea at this time. Herod was well-known for his cruelty and paranoia that led him to have many people executed, including members of his own family. This gives the context for the time that John the Baptist and Jesus entered the world.

The main characters of today's study were regular, ordinary people just like us. Zechariah was a priest, and his wife Elizabeth was a descendent of Aaron. They were good people who Scripture describes as righteous before God and blameless in His sight. These two were spiritual leaders in their community and had an excellent reputation, but they had one notable struggle that plagued them—they were unable to bear a child.

Why is it important to remember that the people we read about in the Bible were regular people like us? What can happen if we fail to view them this way?

In that day, only the priests of certain lineage were allowed to minister in the temple. Of those who were qualified, the privilege of serving in the temple was chosen by lots. These details help us understand what a major moment this was for Zechariah. He was chosen for this once in a lifetime opportunity to be the one who burned the incense on the altar morning and night as prescribed by the Law of Moses. It was a huge responsibility and one that he likely looked forward to his entire life.

The people were gathered outside waiting for the priest to perform the incense burning ritual inside the temple. As they did, the people outside would lift their own prayers. As the priest was inside burning incense and praying for the nation at the altar where the presence of God resided, those outside would join in silent prayer simultaneously.



What do we learn from this passage about doing things in the way God has prescribed, even if it's not the way we would naturally do them? What makes this hard in a season of expectation and waiting?

As the one chosen to pray before the altar of the Lord, Zechariah would have carefully prepared for this moment. He would have been familiar with this ritual and known how much time he had for the prayers, because this happened every morning and every evening. Think about what a significant experience this was for this ordinary man and for his wife. Whatever preparation was required, both would have been cognizant of the special moment they were involved in.



Application: When have you been invited into a special moment with the Lord? How did you recovered? When the moment with the Lord? How did you respond? What makes this exciting? What makes it fearful?

### 2. The Unusual Announcement (Luke 1:11-17)

God often shows up in the routine moments of life. As Zechariah was praying, he saw an angel of the Lord standing to the right of the altar of incense. That was an incredible and even scary moment. This angel was not the cute little cherub sitting on a cloud that many imagine today but was a strong, powerful, glorious being that struck fear into Zechariah's heart. Angels often begin their conversations with humans with "fear not" for a reason.

We are told that Zechariah was overcome with fear. Nothing can prepare us to be face-to-face with the power and majesty of the Lord. There was no mistaking that this being was from God, and Zechariah's mind likely raced with thoughts of what to do next and what he might have done to bring this about. Zechariah was described as terrified.



Why might someone feel fear when confronted with the presence of God or an angel of the Lord? How does this compare to many modern ideas about God or His angels?

The angel spoke to Zechariah and told the priest some very unusual news. The angel told Zechariah that the lifelong prayer of he and Elizabeth had been heard and God would give them a son. What would it mean to the faithful servant of God to hear that the prayers he had prayed for years had been heard and recognized by God?

Although Zechariah and Elizabeth may have given up on that prayer, God had not given up on it. His plans were greater than theirs ever could have been and all that was left was for this ordinary couple to follow the Lord's instructions and receive His gracious answer. Their hope had been resurrected and the future suddenly looked very different.



What is a prayer you have given up on? How might God still be working in that situation? Why is He trustworthy no matter what?

The angel didn't just tell Zechariah they would have a son, but also gave instructions on what to name the child and how to raise him. They would have a son who was to be named John and was going to be consecrated to the Lord his whole life. Further, John was going to be unique in that he would be filled with the Holy Spirit in the womb. John was given the great work of preparing the way for the Messiah by turning hearts toward God. God would begin to prepare Him for this task even before he was born.



Application: Where do you need to ask the Holy Spirit to empower you as He did John to do His work in the world?

### 3. The Extraordinary Story (Luke 1:18-25)

Zechariah's head was likely spinning with the information from the angel battling with his hope and emotions that had been resurrected. He struggled to accept the incredible news and spoke honestly to the angel. Again, we are reminded that Zechariah was just a regular person like us. He felt the hope and joy from hearing the angel, but he was also painfully aware of he and Elizabeth's age. He asked the angel for reassurance as he weighed the word from the Lord with the circumstances he knew to be reality for so long.

Notice how the angel responded. He did not give Zechariah the sign he sought. Instead, Gabriel reminded Zechariah who he was talking to, namely one sent directly from God. This is a common thread throughout Scripture when people ask God for assurances. He reminds them of who He is instead of building their confidence in their circumstances. This is a great lesson for us today. When we have opportunity to be used by God, it is not about us but about His power at work in us through the Holy Spirit.



When have you been tempted to doubt what God said because of your circumstances? How can you seek to grow in faith regarding what He has said over what you can see?

Due to his unbelief, Zechariah would be unable to speak until the child was born. His lack of belief did not cause God to take back the promise, but it did cause him to not be able to enjoy and celebrate the news through announcing and conversing with others. Zechariah had to store up all the things he wanted to say about the whole situation and find other ways to communicate during this time. His lack of ability to speak likely gave him more time to consider the ways that he needed to raise this special son in line with the commands of the Lord.



When can it be helpful to not talk about something but instead to pray and think about it? Are there examples you know of this practice from Scripture? (See Luke 2:19.)

After the time of incense prayer, the priest would stand before the people so they could see that he was still alive (and had not been consumed by God's glory). The priest would then bless the people. This day however, Zechariah came out after taking longer than normal and could not utter a word. He attempted to convey what had happened in the temple and the people realized something unusual had occurred. Once he was finished with his duties, Zechariah headed home to be with Elizabeth. The end of this passage confirms God's promise, that Elizabeth was given the promised child.

7

Application: What does this text say to you about listening to God's plans and trusting Him even in unlikely circumstances?

### Conclusion

Throughout Scripture we see examples of ordinary people who lived extraordinary lives of great impact for the kingdom of God. These people vary from those who those who struggled to trust the Lord to those who consistently lived righteous lives. The common factor in every one of their stories was God. When God speaks and people listen, the extraordinary happens.

We should follow the example of people like Zechariah and Elizabeth, who lived a righteous life even in the face of great disappointment and obeyed when God spoke to them. Although their circumstances looked vastly different than what the Lord said through the angel, they trusted, and God did a miraculous work in giving them a son in their old age.

To experience extraordinary things in your own story, you must be willing to listen and trust God even if what He says contradicts what you see with your eyes. God has never been limited or defined by situations and He often chooses to defy limitations by picking ordinary people to do incredible things.

- How can you seek to live righteously before the Lord so that you might better hear Him?
- How do you need to be more like Zechariah and Elizabeth in listening to the Lord with obedience, even when it doesn't make sense? What circumstance is holding you back from trusting God?



How might trusting God in this way give us opportunity for gospel conversations with others?

### Memorize

But the angel said to him, "Do not be afraid, Zechariah, because your prayer has been heard. Your wife Elizabeth will bear you a son, and you will name him John."

- Luke 1:13, CSB